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2019 Annual General Meeting Agenda 
 

Date: 30 November 2019 

Time:  12:00pm 

Venue: Brunswick Parish Church, Brunswick, Manchester M13 9TQ 

 

 

Agenda 

12:00pm Welcome and Apologies 

12:05pm Opening Worship 

12:15pm Senior Pastor’s address 

12:30pm Prayer 

12:40pm 

Financial Report and Presentation of 2018 – 2019 Accounts 

Approval of 2018 – 2019 Accounts 

12:50pm 

Presentation of 2019 – 2020 Budget 

Approval of 2019 – 2020 Budget 

1:00pm Special Resolution: Re-appointment of elder 

1:05pm Appointment of church secretary and treasurer 

1.10pm Election of other church officers 

1.15pm 

 

Corrigenda and Adoption of Minutes of 2018 AGM and 2019 OGM 

Receipt of Senior Pastor’s Report, Chairman’s Report, Congregation Reports and 

Departmental Report 

1:20pm Building Project update 

1:30pm New Constitution and By-laws 

1:55pm Any other business 

2:00pm Close 

  



Council Chairman’s Report – Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 
 

The year 2019 has really flown by quickly and it is already Annual General Meeting for 
Manchester Chinese Christian Church again.  We have witnessed God’s faithfulness to MCCC 

over the last 12 months. 

First of all, we have seen successful appointments of new assistant minister Sherman Cheung 
and administrator sister Aggie Li. On behalf of the church I would like to invite you to welcome 

them and get to know our new staff.  We have also seen the adoption of missionaries, Mark 

and Zia into our pay staff and co-workers team. Sister Sheila has also been appointed children 
minister to build up our capacities for children ministry and her focus will be on training and 

developing our volunteers in this ministry. Praise the Lord for His provision and let us continue 

to pray and support their ministry.  

You will also see the financial update and accounts in the annual report and agree with me that 

God is faithful in His provision. I echo the apostle Paul’s proclamation ‘my God shall supply all 

my (our) needs according to His riches and glory!’. He will continue to provide in next 12-18 

months when we will have more staff joining MCCC to serve His Kingdom. 

However, we have had set back in the search of church building. We have report from brother 
KK Yau and Pastor Kim with regard to the three unsuccessful bids in our OGM in June 2019. I 

have been reminded by the Lord of the following Bible passage that speak to my heart in:   

Haggai 1: 12 Then Zerubbabel son of Shealtiel, Joshua son of Jozadak, the high priest, and the 
whole remnant of the people obeyed the voice of the LORD their God and the message of the 

prophet Haggai, because the LORD their God had sent him. And the people feared the LORD. 

13 Then Haggai, the LORD’s messenger, gave this message of the LORD to the people: “I am 

with you,” declares the LORD. 14 So the LORD stirred up the spirit of Zerubbabel son of Shealtiel, 
governor of Judah, and the spirit of Joshua son of Jozadak, the high priest, and the spirit of the 

whole remnant of the people. They came and began to work on the house of the LORD Almighty, 

their God. 

We need to come together as God’s people, with fear of the Lord and obey His voice. Pray for 

the church and Council to have a church building search and acquisition strategy that is a result 

of our unity in Him and desire to obey Him. 

The other very important development is the Church constitution review. This has taken us 
sometime and finally we will vote for the adoption in this AGM. The Constitution review 

committee has worked tirelessly to ensure we now have the latest version in both English and 

Chinese. Thank God for their dedication in bringing forth a new constitution that hopefully will 

enable us to function smoothly as a multi-congregational church in the coming years. 

Going forward, let us serve Him faithfully and declare the truth of the Gospel in love. He will 

build His church, we are His people and He truly dwells amongst us.  



Senior Pastor's Report – Pastor Kim Lau 
 

The LORD is my shepherd, I shall not want. He makes me lie down in green pastures; 

Psalm 23:1,2 

Are we a people of faith? We will immediately reply “Yes, of course! What a strange question 

to ask.”  But in our day-to-day lives both as individuals and as a church our attitudes and 

actions frequently suggest otherwise. This is not helped by the confusion we make between the 

faith that is the statement of what we believe and the faith that is the implicit trust in a living 

God who watches over our lives as a father watches over his children, and who is (unlike our 

earthly fathers) actually all powerful! If we truly had this kind of faith all of the time we would 

never be anxious, or bitter or complaining. Like the young child who knows his father will sort 

everything out and happily returns to his play, if we had this kind of faith we would be 

unperturbed by the mishaps that come our way, small or great.  

As I survey the year that has passed I cannot help but acknowledge that our God has been 

faithful. Whereas this time last year we were full of uncertainty today we see how God has 

watched over us and led us into new pastures. Four of our congregations are now located in 

places we had not planned or imagined prior to the last AGM.  All of them are in situations 

which, though challenging and uncertain at first, have proved themselves to be locations where 

God’s people can settle and proclaim the Gospel. All of them are demonstrating actual growth 

in numbers. Once again, we observe that when God uproots and scatters it is so that His church 

can grow. It still remains the case that many of us remain unsettled and uncertain, but then 

we must ask “Where is our faith?”. If God has led us to this point there is purpose in it and it 

will be for His glory and for our joy and peace. Or are we saying that God is, in fact, weak and 

powerless, not, in truth, God at all?      

In the same way, three new members of staff (with one more in the pipeline) have joined us 

in the last two months. After several years of fruitless recruitment this year the Lord has blessed 

us with abundant applicants. And again I note, this has happened when, instead of trying to 

achieve our own objectives, we opened ourselves to what God wanted to give us and the 

direction He wants us to move in. It is with interest that I observe the strengthening of the 

Cantonese ministries and wonder in what direction God wants them to move. Brothers and 

sisters in those ministries should lift up their heads to carefully watch out for God’s movement. 

Their hearts should be prepared to move soon with the Lord, as He has begun assembling His 

forces!  

Which brings us to a subject we speak of rarely – money. More staff means more expenditure 

by the church. The present expansion of the staff-team will need to be funded by an increase 

in our giving, more importantly, our giving needs to grow substantially if we are to bring on the 

staff necessary to cover all the ministries we want to cover.  We encourage all our members to 

tithe their income (give ten percent of it to the church) and where appropriate to register for 

Gift Aid. This is not a requirement that we make but something we hope that all will see as 

biblical and appropriate. A tithing church of 500 would be able to support a staff team of 25 

with ease!  



Treasurer’s Report – Brother Kenny Ng 
             

The total income in general fund of the church this year was £320,313. The total figures are 

similar to that of last year factoring gift aid claimed from HMRC. The total general offering 

figures show a slight decrease from the previous year. There is a surplus mainly because we 
haven’t recruited the extra staff that had been budgeted. The rental cost was lowered than 

budgeted because of some changes in the venue. We signed a five-year lease to secure a 

church office in Wing Yip Centre. Hence the legal fees were much higher than budgeted. A 
breakdown of general offering income from each congregation between 10.2018 and 9.2019 is 

listed in the budget page for reference.  

 
The church rented several places for Sunday worship and for other ministries. It has become a 

big part of the expenses in the church accounts. We revised the staff salary structure this year. 

It provides a more flexible approach to appointing new member of staff and the level of salary. 

Assistant minister Jonah Tang left his post in Nov 2018 after his three-year contract with the 
church came to the end. We continued to give him some financial support for 6 months. 

 

The church continues to support external organisations especially when there is urgent need. 
The whole amount of our anniversary service offering was donated to Cyclone Idai Appeal 

through Salvation Army. The offering collected from the English Congregation Carol Service 

supported the food bank in Manchester. The church wrote off the £2500 loan to NEEC last year. 
However, NEEC had successfully sorted out the issue with their bank accounts. The £2500 was 

returned to the church. 

 

In next year’s budget, we have to increase the income level to match the predicted expenditure. 
We are expecting to have several new members of staff joining the church. Hence, the budget 

for staff cost will have to increase. After renting various venues for the church ministries for 

the past 12 months, we now have a much better idea how to prioritise our resources in terms 
of rental. Therefore, the budget for the cost of rental will come down from last year. Overall, 

we need to set a budget that meets the demand.  

 
Details of the Financial Statements for 2018/19 and Budget for 2019/20 are shown in the 

appendices. 

 

May God continue to bless each one of us and grant us wisdom on His ministries. 
 

“The earth is the Lord’s, and everything in it, the world, and all who live in it;” Psalm 24:1 NIV  



Administration Department Report – Brother Chris Tang 
 

The Administration Department met five times to discuss various matters in 2019. 

Administration Department consists of the following brothers and sisters: Elder Eric 

Keasberry, Senior Pastor Kim Lau, Chris Tang, Kenny Ng, Amanda Teng, Barry Lau, Marcus 

Luk and Chia Wei Koh. All members have been working tirelessly to ensure the smooth 

running of the church and the compliance on all legal matters. 

English Congregation Secretaries Chia Wei Koh took responsibility in taking meeting minutes 

and congregational secretarial duties. Website Co-Ordinator Ken Sit continued to maintain the 

up-to-date information for the Church website. Samuel Ngeow agreed to act as our Data 

Protection Officer as per General Data Protection Regulation requirement. 

Our Church treasurer Kenny Ng decided to step down after serving in the Admin Department 

for many years. I would like to thank him for his service, working wholeheartedly in all church 

matters including finances together with Brother Eric Lam and Barry Lau. 

Eternal Grace Cantonese Congregation General Duties Co-Ordinator Marcus Luk and 7:15 

English Congregation General Duties Co-Ordinator Amanda Teng acted as important link 

between congregations and the department, to ensure that they are well prepared and 

equipped for the Sunday service.  

New church office was established at Wing Yip Business Centre on Oldham Road in April. This 

provided new meeting place near city centre for church ministries and fellowship groups. Our 

Church Administrator Marcus Ngeow who is now based in the new office and continues to 

report regularly on the status of Whalley Range church centre. In September Whalley Range 

ceiling lights was upgraded to the newer energy saving LED lights with the help of a few 

volunteers from the Cantonese Congregations. 

With the increasing number of tasks within the church, our church has employed a new 

church administrator who will manage and ensure all matters to run as smoothly as possible. 

We also subscribed to employment and IT specialists to support us in the growing staff team 

and IT requirement. 

We thank God to unite us as one to serve in different capacities, no matter how small or big 

the task is. May we give all glory to our God. 

 “And we know that in all things God works for the good of those who love him, who have 

been called according to his purpose.” Romans 8:28 

  



Children and Youth Ministry Report – Pastor Kenneth Kwok 
 

“Train up a child in the way he should go: and when he is old, he will not depart from it.” 

(Proverbs 22:6 KJV) 

Praise the Lord for all His blessings in MCCC Sunday School, as we have moved to the Barlow RC 

High School in Didsbury, we were not only adapting to the new venue but took the advantage of 

the extra space to provide more effective ministry.  Also, a big thank you for the excellent efforts 

of our teachers, leaders and helpers to support this ministry, over 60 volunteers have helped in this 

ministry.   

In last academic year 2018/19, for the Chinese Class, the number of students has reduced to 120 

students from 150, partly because we moved to a new location, also we ceased to offer the advanced 

level Chinese Classes.  However, we had the highest number of new students last year, as a result, 

more new families have come to know of our Church.  Also, for the first time, we have shown videos 

of Bible stories during Chinese Class every Sunday and the students have enjoyed watching the 

videos.  A sample school prayer has also been introduced and teachers and students were used it 

for their prayer time during the class.  These new initiatives have given the opportunity for all of 

our student to learn not only Chinese but Christianity.  The public exam results of our students were 

very good despite the exam more difficult than the previous year, almost half of our student got 

the top grade (9) and the rest got (6) or above.   

For the Parent Group, a variety of activities and talks have been offered for the parents during the 

Chinese Class session.  Also, for the first time, we have organised badminton every Sunday as the 

School has a Sport Hall.  As a result, more parents stayed behind and brothers and sisters have 

helped to build up relationship with unchurch parents and shared the Gospel.    

For the Bible Class, we have introduced new policies in order to ease the pressure of our teachers 

because of the ongoing shortage of Bible Class teachers.  The number of students has reduced to 

47, about 45% of Chinese Class students have joined.   Also, the number of classes has reduced to 

3 and children who are 12 years or above have joined the Youth group.  This has greatly reduced 

the pressure of Bible Class teachers and provided the environment for training brothers and sisters 

to become Bible Class teachers.  Thanks to the great efforts of our Bible Class teachers, the children 

have enjoyed every lesson very much. 

A new Family Service has been organised by Cantonese Afternoon congregation once a month and 

no Bible Classes were on that Sunday.   The Family Service has encouraged parents and their 

children to worship God together and built up relationship between parents and their children 

through learning the Bible together.  The Family Service has a regular attendance of 20-30 families.  

As a parent, I treasure every moment with my children worshipping God together. 

For the Youth Group, we have lowered the entry age to 12 years old to match the age group of 

other youth conferences, such as yNEEC, PHAT camp, etc.  The number of youths was about 30 and 

half of them were Chinese Class students.  As we ceased to offer the advance level Chinese Classes, 

we have encouraged our graduates coming back to help in the Chinese Class.  As a result, some of 

them not only came back to help but also joined the Youth group.  Thanks to our experienced Youth 

leaders, our young people have their faith strengthen and two got baptised in the summer.   

Since the Sunday School and the Cantonese Afternoon Congregation were using the same venue, 

we had a number of joint events which facilitated effective ministry among the local families, e.g. 

Christmas Celebration/Carol Service, Sport Day/Family Service, and Prize Giving/Graduation 

Sunday Service. 

In the new academic year 2019/20, Sunday School will continue to hire the Barlow High School as 

our venue.  Also, we are looking forward to working with our Church newly appointed Children 

Minister, Sheila Reid to provide more effective children ministry across the Church.  



Mission Department Annual Report – Pastor Kim Lau 
 

The Mission Department had a full complement of representatives from the congregations this 

year and this has meant that there has been much more even participation in outreach 

related events through the year. In particular, we were able to run stalls during Chinese New 

Year at two sites: our usual stall in China Town itself and an additional stall at Albert Square 

which was run for the full weekend by our Mandarin Congregations. Both sites provided great 

opportunities to share the gospel in a very simple way and members who participated came 

away very excited and uplifted by the experience. 

While our regional mission to Barrow (in cooperation with Restaurant Evangelism Fellowship) 

has been paused we have been able to extend our links in Europe and we are now actively 

supporting churches in Paris and Berlin in their missions by receiving their prayer letters 

regularly. We will be encouraging the church to pray regularly for our Paris and Berlin 

brethren in our congregations and at Quarterly Prayer Meetings. We are in discussions with 

the Paris churches regarding a possible Cantonese mission in the near future. 

We have seen a reduction of the number of missionaries we support as a church because of 

missionaries retiring from the field and joining the staff at church. So we are glad that we 

have been able to agree to support our former Asst. Minister Jiang Yiping (Annee) as a 

missionary in the Middle East. Whilst our financial support is small we will be praying for her 

and her work throughout the church.  

We are pleased to note how our congregations are more actively engaging in outreach in 

different ways in their different communities. Classic visitation is carried out by some and 

others use different kinds of occasions and events to invite friends and colleagues: 

celebrations of various festivals (Christmas, Chinese New Year, Easter); baptisms; 

participating in projects run by the wider Christian community in Manchester are some of the 

ways in which different congregations try to reach their communities. If there is an area of 

weakness it is probably in the workplace and we need to find ways of enabling members to 

make the workplace a more effective place of evangelism.   



Eternal Grace Congregation Report – Brother Alfred Chung 
 
"Now faith is confidence in what we hope for and assurance about what we do not see." Hebrews 

11:1 

This has been an exciting and year for our congregation because we have become a formal 
Cantonese congregation in January. This transformation makes us brothers and sisters to 

concentrate on our strength and spread the gospel through the activities our congregation are 

capable to do, e.g. visiting Chinese supermarkets and singing in China Town area. We praise 

to Our Lord for the transformation so far and looking forward to the next challenge. I also want 
to highlight the hard work of the congregation committee to keep the congregation running 

smoothly through the year, may our Lord provide strength and wisdom to them to serve the 

congregation in the coming years. 

Our attendance on Sunday is around 90 people constantly during the whole year, and in the 

Summer the number is a much higher due to absence of Sunday School for children. On the 
first Sunday in September, we celebrated the 10th anniversary of the morning worship, which 

is the milestone of the Eternal Grace Congregation. We have around 130 people on that day 

and at least 10 of them are guests who haven't been to our congregation before. We had a 

special program in that worship to show the guests the activities we have in the church, 
including the Singing Group, Praising Dance and the Chinese Opera Gospel Singing. The guests 

were surprised by the various activities they can have in the church setting. We are continually 

praying for more activities and opportunities to share the good news of Jesus.  Praise the Lord 
for His guidance and grace in the last 10 years that allow the increase of members, growth in 

the spiritual lives and development of fellowship through different ministries.  

As we are settling in the Salvation Army’s building, our mission to spread the Gospel is getting 

back on track. We had a summer singing joined with the Mission Department in the China Town 

Arch area. On top of this, we had three evangelistic meetings on Sunday this year. Pray to the 

Lord that our work will glorify His name. 

We have set up a men's fellowship in July, we keep praying for the development of this 

fellowship. We find a trend of the new church comers through the last six months, those who 
are retiring or retired will tend to attend our congregation because they do not need the Sunday 

School Service. Our Welcoming Team is targeting these people and providing support for them 

to settle in our congregation. We will develop appropriate outreach to serve this group.  

There is still a lot to share with you and we encourage you to talk to our congregation to share 

our thoughts and needs, and pray for our development.  



Afternoon Congregation Report – Sister Jenny Yoong 
 

When we reflect on this past one year, our hearts are filled with thanksgiving and praise.  

When we learnt that we were no longer able to run the Chinese School and Bible Class in 

Divine Mercy Primary School in summer 2018, praise God that through prayers and seeking 

His direction, we have found Barlow RC High School in Didsbury.  The most challenging 

decision for our congregation, was moving our service to the school as well.  We thank Him 

that not only we can continue to run the Chinese School and Bible Class.  Because of the 

ample of spaces, we have started new ministries as well.  We have a Badminton Group in the 

sports hall and Parents Fellowship in the gym during the Chinese Class for parents.  We have 

Family service once a month in the canteen for family with young children to worship 

together in a fun and enjoyable atmosphere.  We celebrated Christmas with Carol service in 

the main theatre with over 200 people attended, including Chinese Class students and their 

families.  We also see a growth in youth ministry with more than 30 youths now attending 

regularly. 

We want to thank God that all the Chinese GCSE students have done so well in their exam in 

June 2019 under the tougher new syllabus.  All have achieved grade 6 or above, with 47% of 

them have achieved the highest grade 9. 

Due to the recent instability in Hong Kong society, we can see an influx of immigrants from 

Hong Kong.  Around 8 new families join in our service in the past year, some of them are not 

yet believers.  We pray that we can continue to outreach and befriend with these families and 

they will continue to grow in this big families of God here with us. 

Finally, Pastor Kenneth Kwok undertook his sabbatical leave from 1 April to 30 September 

2019.  We prayed that he has been refreshed and renewed in Christ and will continue to lead 

us closer to God.   

“And we know that in all things God works for the good of those who love him, who have 

been called according to his purpose.” Romans 28:8   



Family Congregation Report – Pastor Kim Lau 
 

A number of posts have been unfilled on the EM Family Congregation including that of 

Chairperson. Despite this the remaining leaders maintained the operations of the 

congregation and other members took up key responsibilities although not serving on the 

committee.  

The annual EM carol service was the responsibility of the Family Congregation this year and it 

was once again a very successful occasion in which large numbers of friends and colleagues 

attended. The Family Nativity service was again very much enjoyed by all although we have 

still to build-up the word-of-mouth reputation which would encourage more families to 

attend.  In the New Year, members of the Family Congregation participated in the Chinese 

New Year outreach in China Town. We hope that more might take part in future events. 

Through the year the Family Congregation has been supporting a local food bank by collecting 

food supplies and transporting them to the foodbank. Members have also supported the food 

bank at various events.  

In the last six months the Family Congregation has been trialling a new service format which 

encourages the exploration of the Bible through different kinds of activity. This was aimed at 

enabling the whole congregation, young and old to worship, pray and learn together. This 

entailed a very different approach to services and we are in an evaluation phase as we revert 

back to a more traditional service for the next few months. 

Overall, the Family Congregation has been in a period of exploration seeking the best way to 

fulfil its missional vision of a family congregation reaching all ages.   



7:15 Congregation Report – Elder Shermaine Pan 
 

2019 has been a year of growth for 7:15. We moved to Nexus Art café for our Sunday services, 

having previously met at The Studio. The change, though seemingly less sterile and 

unconventional, God has used for His glory. We have seen a numerical growth in numbers 

attending the services regularly, now averaging at about 50 people each week, with more 
youths and university students, as well as the second/third generation de-churched Chinese 

returning.  

The numerical growth has been encouraging. Coupled with the spiritual growth of the 

community at a corporate and individual level, the journey has been humbling in seeing what 

God can do, with the little that we can do or have.  

In the season of 2019, we have been focusing on the community life in word, prayer, service 

and fellowship.  

In the second quarter of this year, we re-structured the fellowship groups and now have three 

groups, which are based in three locations in Greater Manchester – central (city centre), south 

and north east. We completed a series on the Lord’s Prayer and are currently studying 1 

Thessalonians. 

Our hope is that prayer will be the heart beat of the 7:15 community. To engage the community 
intentionally in corporate prayer, instead of our monthly prayer meetings at the church office, 

we have introduced monthly prayer meetings in our fellowship groups instead, and seen a 

consistency in attendance to the prayer meetings. During the National Prayer weekend in 
September 2019, we prayer walked different parts of the city of Manchester and gathered 

together the following day interceding for our city. 

We continue to encourage and mobilise our community to worship the Lord not only in song 
but also through service. A workshop on service leading, AV/PA and being a part of the worship 

team was organised to help the congregation explore aspects of the service they could serve 

in. 

Our annual 7:15 retreat was held at Quinta over the bank holiday weekend in August. Revd. 

Dr Paul Woods spoke at the retreat on ‘Living it right in the real world’. The retreat was well-
attended and the talks were theologically thought-provoking. During the rest month, we had 

two sessions on modern sexuality. 

We are excited and continue to wait expectantly for God to continue to minister and mobilise 

the 7:15 family.   



Mandarin Congregation Report – Brother Jianfeng Chen & 

Brother Baoqiang Guo 
 

Brunswick Congregation 

The congregational theme for year 2019 has been chosen from Hebrew 10:24: 彼此相顾，激发爱心，勉励

行善 (consider how we may spur one another on toward love and good deeds). 

Leadership team has shown its stability even though we lost Core Group member due to unforeseeable 

personal reason. A new GDPR lead was also appointed to meet the compliance. The main goal is to 

restore home group/fellowship cross the congregation, consistent pray for achieving this has been carried 

out at all level cross congregation. On the positive side, Sister Fellowship has been successfully built and 

run, which attracts 10-20 sisters on regular basis. It even manages to attract wider range of audients 

outside Brunswick since parenting talks were introduced, which have been conducted by Mark and Zia 

from OMF. Monthly congregational prayer meeting has steadily taken its shape, so brothers and sisters 

can pray together for congregational needs and each other. 

Student Fellowship has been highlighted by visitation of teachers from United States (Campus Fellowship) 

in spring. Evangelical vision to outreach mainland Chinese students at universities in Manchester has 

been well received during teacher’s stay in Manchester. As part of strategic action, Student Fellowship 

has moved out Brunswick church to University Place where is the heart of university campus. After a 

quiet summer holiday season, Student Fellowship has successfully held the new term Welcome Evening. 

There are quite some new comers joining fellowship, most of the students are Christians already. Now 

there’re about 20-30 regular attendees in Student Fellowship. A new leader is expected to be elected 

due to the current fellowship leader’s departure to China. 

One brother and one sister have completed their baptism course and been baptised at Brunswick. There 

might be a couple potential candidates who are interested in being baptised next spring. 

The children ministry is featured by its large number of children. However, as children at younger age 

grow up, there is constantly shortage of experienced teachers for teenage group, which is still heavily 

relying on sister Hilda. To encourage teenagers to involve more in worship during service, a teenager 

band is formed so that they can take part in musical worship in Sunday service and grow spiritually. With 

the GDPR compliance unfolder across church, more efforts need putting in children ministry and CRB/DBS 

renew review is also planned for teachers and assistants due to team changes.  

City centre evangelical event during Chinese New Year celebration in February turned out to be quite 

successful. Lot of brothers and sisters actively participated the 3-day session. A few Fu Jian sister tried 

their best to attract local English speaking people to our tent via body language and gestures. However, 

this let us think the event probably could achieve a lot more if our English Congregation had played the 

major role in these event sessions. 

Due to lack of responding from other congregations, the cross-congregation traditional evangelical 

Culture Evening event will not be held for the second year. Since none of a single congregation can have 

enough resource to held on its own. This need bringing up to Standing Committee in Mandarin ministry. 

Restoration of groups (bible study or family etc) has shown little sign of turning around due to reasons 

like venue, time suitability, lack of leader, even though it has been consistently prayed for a long time. 

This could be the main reason why people feel being neglected if they have no place to build close 

relationship with others. 

Brunswick Parish church has started its 10-year refurbishment project. Their leaders were invited to 

share their vision and place during Sunday service time. Brothers and sisters have been encouraged to 

get involved with prayer and donation. 

  



Altrincham Congregation 

1. The brothers and sisters from Altrincham congregation participated in the MCCC mission at the city 

centre Albert Square during the Chinese New Year on 8-10 February. 

2. Adult Sunday School started on 22nd February. The speaker was Elder Yeng Shiong.  

3. On 3rd March Children Sunday school teacher training. Speaker was Sister Hilda, Topic: How to make 

teaching easier and more appealing to the children? How to attract children to enjoy Sunday school? 

How to build a good relationship with children?  

4. We invited sister Meihui Li from the Christian Overseas Chinese Mission (COCM) to give us worship 

training on 23rd March.  

5. Adult Sunday School second session. The speaker was Peixin Yu from Oversea Camp. And we had a 

dinner together on 24th March.  

6. On Mother's Day, the children prepared gifts for all the mothers, and we celebrated the birthday for 

all the brothers and sisters born in March on 31st March.  

7. The “Good Friday Meditation” hosted by Elder Yeng Shiong. We read the Bible together, had the Holy 

Communion, meditate, and prayer on 19th of April.  

8. On Easter Sunday, Brother Qianfeng Huang and Sister Yanqun Yang were baptized. We had meal 

together for celebration.  

9. Some brothers and sisters attended the General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) Training on 13th 

April.  

10. Birthday celebration for all the brothers and sisters born in the month.  

11. The OMF missionary team attended our Altrincham monthly prayer meeting and share his Missionary 

ministry in Japan on 26th April.  

12. More than 10 people attended OMF Mission Day conference in Whalley Range on 27th of April. 

13. Our brothers and sisters attended MCCC 53rd anniversary. Sister Shirlyn made the anniversary cake.  

14. 6 husbands and 12 wives attended Chinese family camp in Whalley Range on 4th and 6th of May.  

15. Youth group band performed on Father’s Day (16/06/2019) 19. Sunday school children under 8 

started to use 20 minutes to learn Chinese in the class  

16. There was a “Young Family Fellowship” gathering on 13th July (Saturday) in Altrincham. The speaker 

was Pastor Yixi Zhu who was sponsored by Campus fellowship. 

17. Rosie’s 85th birthday celebration was held on 14th July, we had the meal together after the Sunday 

service.  

18. We had the Adult Sunday School on 20th of the July (Saturday) in MCCC Church Centre. Pastor Yixi 

Zhu gave a talk on "Updated Worship".  

19. There was no children’s Sunday school in August so that all the teachers could have a good break. 

20. A day trip to the Holyhead in Wales on 31st August (Saturday), approximately 60 people joined the 

trip.   

21. The Student’s Welcome Event at the St. Peter's House on 25th September, Some brothers and sisters 

from the Altrincham attended.  

22. We celebrated the 5th anniversary of the Altrincham congregation on the 6th October. We had the 

meal together after the Sunday service.  

23. The nominated candidates for the new core group in Altrincham in the 2019/2020 are as follows: Ding 

Hongzhi, Dai Fangtao, Guo Baoqiang, He Renshan, Li Chenggang, Shirlyn, Xiao Wenfeng, Xie Guiyan, 

Yang Yanqun, Zhou Jianguo, Zhou Chuanji. The election will take place on the 3rd of November, 

chaired by Elder Yeng Shiong Ang.  

24. Parent-child course:  There are eight talks, once a month, starting on Saturday, the 9th of November 

(Saturday), Speaker: Mark and Zia. 

 

  



2018 MCCC Annual General Meeting Minutes 
  

Date of Meeting: 24 November 2018 

Time of Meeting: 12:00pm 

Venue: Brunswick Parish Church, Manchester, M16 7EH 

Chairman: Elder James Lay  

Minutes: Sister Evon Chung 

 

Welcome and Apologies 

The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed the members present reading from Philippians 4:19 

And my God will fully satisfy every need of your according to his riches in glory in Jesus Christ (NRSV). 

The Chairman gave the apologies of members not present. Quorum was achieved at 12:10pm 

Opening worship 

Brother Hay Sin led the meeting worship. 

Senior Pastor’s Address 

Pastor Kim Lau gave the Senior Pastor’s address. Speaking from Isaiah 48:6,7 he encouraged the 

church to recognise the new things that God was doing in the church. 

Prayer 

Elder Eric Keasberry, Brother Alfred Chung, and Brother Baoqiang Guo led prayers in English, 

Cantonese and Mandarin respectively. 

Financial report and presentation of accounts 2017-2018 

Brother Kenny Ng gave the financial report and presented the accounts. He reported that the church 

was in a healthy financial state. He drew attention to the lastminute submission of last year’s accounts 

because of last minute changes required by the accountants. There was however, no query raised by 

the Charity Commission. He pointed members to the actual cash position (see accounts) and explained 

that the Debtors sum was the outstanding Gift aid payment from HMRC for the year. The Creditors 

were those invoices raised in the financial year but which were not yet paid. He drew attention to the 

offering figures (A2.2 in the accounts) and thanked members for their faithful contributions.  

There were no questions raised concerning the accounts. 

Approval of accounts 2017-2018 

The accounts were unanimously approved by show of hands. Proposer: Chris Tang; Seconder: ? 

Presentation of 2018-2019 budget 

The proposed budget for the year 2018-2019 was presented by the Treasurer (Brother Kenny Ng). The 

requested offering for the year was £250,000 a 7% increase over 2017-2018. This was to provide 

funds for three new staff positions (total staff costs £170,000), venue expenditure (approximately 

£100,000). As in previous years, congregations were allocated individual budgets of £1000 each. 

Support for the Alexandria Library would be funded from the Development Fund (£6000). 

There were no questions raised concerning the proposed budget. 

Approval of 2018-2019 budget 

The budget for 2018-2019 was approved by show of hands (0 objections; 4 abstentions); Proposer: Lai 

Wah Tsang; Seconder: John Lin 



Appointment of church secretary & treasurer 

Approval of Church Secretary and Church Treasurer. There was no candidate for Church Secretary. 

Brother Kenny Ng was proposed for a further term as Church Treasurer by church Council. After 

leaving the room his appointment was put to a vote by show of hands. His appointment was 

unanimously approved. 

The Chairman thanked Sister Evon Chung on behalf of the church for her years of service as Church 

Secretary. 

Election of other church officers 

Elections of other church officers were conducted by paper ballot. 

Corrigenda and adoption of minutes of 2017 AGM and 2018 OGM, receipt of reports of senior 

pastor, chairman, congregations and departments 

The minutes of the previous AGM and the OGM with their corrigenda were unanimously approved by 

show of hands. Proposer: Eric Keasberry; Seconder: Hongjian Luo 

The Annual report was received by show of hands with two abstentions. Proposer: Eleen Chan; 

Seconder: Chun Sing Lee 

Constitutional reform update 

Pastor Kim Lau gave an update on the progress of the new constitution. 

Building project update 

Pastor Kenneth Kwok gave an update on recent developments in the search for a building.  

Any other business 

There was no other business. 

Close 

The meeting was closed by Pastor Gary Wong giving the benediction.  



2019 MCCC Ordinary General Meeting Minutes 
 

Date:  29 June 2019 

Time:   12:00pm 

Venue:  100 Yarburgh Street, Whalley Range, Manchester 

Chair:   Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 

Minutes:  Sister Chia Wei Koh 

Opening worship was led by Ben Law. 

Welcome and Apologies  

Elder Yeng Shiong shared Nehemiah 4:6. Nehemiah was able to build the city wall of Jerusalem within a 

very short time because they were united in heart and mind which we should emulate. 

Reappointment of Pastor Gary Wong 

Quorum was attained. A total of 110 members attended (MC =10, EC = 21, CC = 79), discounting 2 

from CC who attended but left before voting started. (Current total church membership count = 315) 

Result of voting for reappointment of Pastor Gary will be announced in the church bulletin on 30th June. 

Church constitution review 

Pastor Kim did a presentation on the new constitution update - drafts of the new constitution and by-law 

documents have been distributed churchwide. 

We have had the draft constitution reviewed by a charity lawyer who has said they are legally sound. 

They have been fully translated into Chinese. The new constitution is ready for submission to the charity 

commission, subject to final approval by church. 

Note about the translation: professional business translators were used. Although various church terms 

were not translated well the main sense has been captured. We will be working on a revision to produce 

a more accurate translation. This will be made available in a few months. 

Major changes made:  

The quorum for a General meeting has been increased to 20% (clause 11 (5)(b)). 

clause 28(2) has had to be removed because it would be illegal. 

Other changes are mainly changes in phrasing recommended by the charity lawyer. 

Next Steps:  

Formal approval will be sought at this year’s AGM.  

After approval, an application will be made to the Charity Commissioners to establish the new CIO 

(Charitable Incorporated Organisation). 

Once approved the Charity Commissioners will be informed that the charity MCCC has been dissolved 

and all its assets transferred to the CIO. 

Q&A:  

WY Sit asked: Does consultation process involve meetings with the committee members in each 

congregations? How many such meetings will take place before the AGM? Pastor Kim replied: As many 

meetings as needed can be arranged by individual congregation leaders. 



SC Chung asked: What is the main difference between existing constitution and CIO? Why are we 

changing? What is the advantage? Pastor Kim replied: According to English law a charity has no legal 

status even though it is a legal body. The church can actually do nothing legally in its own name. For 

example, the lease of WR is not owned by the church but by the church council. Pastor Kim is not 

employed by MCCC but by the church council. Each trustee is individually liable for all church debts. CIO 

was created to address these practical issues. 

KK Yau asked: Before AGM is there any channel for communication between congregation members and 

committee members? Pastor Kim replied: One should consult congregational leaders in the first instance, 

if there are issues that need to be addressed by the church as a whole then there may be need to have 

another OGM but we do require at least 33% member attendance to achieve quorum. 

Building project update 

Building search committee update by KK Yau 

Current committee consist of members from all congregations: Jacqueline Ang, Ben Cheung, Woon Lay-

Cheng, San Chiu Chung, Xuanyang Jiang, Kenny Ng, Adrienne Lok, Kam Hay Sin, Jung Yin Tsang, 

Chuangi Zhou, KK Yau. 

Its role is to assist in accomplishment of new church building project, informing and gathering opinion, 

involving MCCC members in the process. 

Church leadership has already viewed several buildings before establishment of this committee: including 

Cheetham Hill Factory and a Business Centre at Miles Platting. 

Property search has proved difficult as Manchester City Centre is a property hot spot. Properties 

shortlisted included following: 

Victek House (Ardwick Green South, asking price: £485k, 4284 sq ft) - lost to higher bidder 

Plot of land near Great Ancoats Street, near PC World - was not approved by Council 

Chichester House (asking price £1.175 m, 9800 sq ft) – new-build with good facilities - Council approved 

bidding but unfortunately our bid of £1.1m was not successful. 

Northmoor Road Methodist Church at Longsight was found in July 2018 (asking price: £235k, 883 years 

lease remaining). There were 12 bidders at the start but we are now one of the final bidders. If our bid 

is accepted we would agree with the church the following: A lease with a minimum of 5 years duration, 

with a modest rent charges for the use of Middle room by the existing church for Sunday Worship between 

0930 and 1130, reviewed after three years. 

Update regarding development of WR church centre and 234 Kings Road by Pastor Kim 

Pastor Kim shared his vision for existing church properties but church council has not yet had a chance 

to review MCCC overall property strategy. 

Pastor Kim envisage extension of WR to create more room for worship and meetings, increasing its 

capacity to 200 people. Admin department is working on extending WR’s lease before doing any 

extension work. Budget currently tentatively £500k. 

234 Kings Road, Chorlton - bequeathed by Uncle Alfred Bosshardt – is currently rented out to a family. 

Pastor Kim has vision to convert it into 2 flats to allow ongoing generation of revenue by renting 1 out 

whilst permitting the use of the other to accommodate speakers and short-term missionaries. 

Staff recruitment update by Pastor Kim / Search for senior pastor by Elder James Lay 

Earlier in the year two Mandarin ministry positions were offered but unfortunately the applicants decided 

to withdraw. We have had another applicant since and we hope to appoint him later. 



We have had a lot of interests in Cantonese ministry. We currently have three applicants applying for 

two positions. We will be interviewing two applicants who are both from outside MCCC in two weeks. 

They have both preached in the Cantonese congregation previously. 

We are looking for a senior administrator to run the operations of the church such as management of 

building project and staff recruitment. We have employed a Christian Recruitment Agency who has 

approached 100 people since 2 weeks ago and has received 10 applications, though none of these were 

deemed suitable. They will conduct preliminary interviews but we will make the final decision. 

Elder James shared that Council has initiated the process of searching for the next senior pastor for 

MCCC since Pastor Kim has expressed his intention to step down as the senior pastor at the end of his 

current term in 2.5 years’ time.  

Elder James believes God will lead and provide a senior pastor who embraces MCCC’s characters: I) as 

a very relational church, II) being mission-focused, wanting to reach out to many by planting different 

congregations (currently there are seven) in different areas of Manchester, III) each congregation 

enjoying autonomy whilst being accountable to MCCC and having close communication between each 

other, IV) we believe in the work of the Holy Spirit - we do not promote but we allow freedom of 

expression, V) we believe in family unit consisting of a conventional heterosexual couple, but we respect 

gender equality. He/she will be responsible to pastor, teach and feed the flock and spread the gospel as 

well as witnessing. He/She will also have responsibility to guide MCCC’s long-term strategy, including 

guiding other pastors. He/she will also look after the administrative aspect. He/she will be a council 

member.  

Elder James encourages the church to pray for and look out for the next MCCC senior pastor. 

Lip said he really appreciate Pastor Kim’s contribution but has deep concern since Pastor Kim is the only 

pastor for the two English congregations and yet there is currently no plan to employ a new English 

congregation pastor. Elder James shared that we had wanted to employ another English minister but we 

have not had any applicant. Pastor Kim clarified that he is not retiring, but simply stepping down from 

the role of senior pastor. He expects to continue serving as a congregational pastor. He would have 

served as a senior pastor for 15 years at the end of his current term - longer than anyone has ever been. 

Pastor Kim also clarified that we do have plan to hire new English minister but there had been no interest. 

Closing benediction was led by Pastor Gary Wong. 

 

  



Church Officer List 2019 
 

Pastoral & Staff Team 
 

Pastors Senior Pastor Kim Lau 

Pastor Kenneth Kwok (on sabbatical Apr – Sept 2019) 

Pastor Gary Wong 

Elders Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 

Elder Eric Keasberry 

Elder James Lay 

Elder Shermaine Pan 

Assistant Ministers Assistant Minister Sandy Wong (Volunteer) 

Assistant Minister Qingxin Yao (from Apr 2019) 

Assistant Minister Sheila Reid (from Sept 2019) 

Assistant Minister Sherman Cheung (from Oct 2019) 

Church Administrator Sister Aggie Li (from November 2019) 

Assistant Administrator (Part Time) Brother Marcus Ngeow 

Staff Worker (Part Time) Sister Qingxin Yao (until Mar 2019) 

 

Church Council 
 

Council Chairman Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 

Church Secretary Vacant 

Church Treasurer Brother Kenny Ng 

Pastors Senior Pastor Kim Lau 

Pastor Kenneth Kwok (on sabbatical Apr – Sept 2019) 

Pastor Gary Wong 

Elders Elder Eric Keasberry 

Elder James Lay 

Elder Shermaine Pan 

Congregation Co-Ordinators 

Eternal Grace Congregation (Cantonese) 

 

Afternoon Congregation (Cantonese) 

 

Family Congregation (English) 

 

7:15 Congregation (English) 

 

 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

 

Sister Juanita Yau, Brother Alfred Chung 

 

Sister Jenny Yoong (Appointed on 11 January 2019) 

 

Senior Pastor Kim Lau (Acting Cong Coordinator) 

 

Brother Jung Yin Tsang (resigned on 21 July 2019) 

Vacant from 21 July 2019 

 

Brother Baoqiang Guo 

Brother Jianfeng Chen 

Department Co-Ordinators 

Administration Department 

Children & Youth Department 

 

Mission Department 

 

Brother Chris Tang 

Pastor Kenneth Kwok (Acting Dept Co-Ordinator) 

(on sabbatical Apr – Sept 2019) 

Senior Pastor Kim Lau (Acting Dept Co-Ordinator) 

 



Congregation Committees 
 

Eternal Grace Congregation (Cantonese) 

 

Congregation Chairperson and Congregation 

Co-Ordinator 
Brother Alfred Chung 

Congregation Co-Ordinator and Visitation 

Lead 
Sister Juanita Yau 

Outreach Co-Ordinator Brother Hongjian Luo 

General Duties Co-Ordinator Brother Marcus Luk 

Secretary Brother Wai Yee Sit 

Treasurer Brother Kwok Keung Yau 

Internal Mission Co-Ordinator Sister Maria Lee 

Training Assistant Minister Sandy Wong (Volunteer) 

Ex-Officio Pastor Gary Wong 

 

Afternoon Congregation (Cantonese) 

 

Committee Chairperson & Congregation Co-

Ordinator 
Sister Jenny Yoong (Appointed on 11 January 2019) 

Congregation Committee Member 
Brother Kam Hay Sin 

Brother Eddie Tam 

Outreach Co-Ordinator Vacant 

General Duties Co-Ordinator Vacant 

Secretary Vacant 

Treasurer Vacant 

Ex-Officio 
Pastor Kenneth Kwok (on sabbatical Apr – Sept 2019) 

Elder James Lay 

 

Family Congregation (English) 

 

Congregation Co-Ordinator 

(Family Service) 
Senior Pastor Kim Lau (Acting) 

Secretary Sister Chia Wei Koh 

Outreach Co-Ordinator Brother Chun Seng Lee 

General Duties Co-Ordinator Vacant 

Ex-Officio 
Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 

Elder Eric Keasberry 

 

  



7:15 Congregation (English) 

 

Congregation Co-Ordinator 
Brother Jung Yin Tsang (resigned on 21 July 2019) 

Vacant from 21 July 2019 

Administrative Co-Ordinator Sister Amanda Teng 

Prayer and Pastoral Co-Ordinator Brother Timothy Wan 

Outreach Co-Ordinator Brother John Lin 

Welcome and Hospitality Co-Ordinator Sister Helen Tsang 

Ex-Officio 
Senior Pastor Kim Lau 

Elder Shermaine Pan 

 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

Standing Committee 

 

Chairman Elder Yeng Shiong Ang 

Secretary Assistant Minister Qingxin Yao 

Congregational Co-Ordinator 
Brother Jianfeng Chen 

Brother Baoqiang Guo 

Committee Members 
Brother Hongzhi Ding 

Brother Changgang Li 

Ex-Officio Senior Pastor Kim Lau 

 

Brunswick Congregation 

 

Chairman & Congregation Co-Ordinator Brother Jianfeng Chen 

Vice chairperson Vacant 

Secretary Sister Xiaoyan Zhang 

Treasurer Brother Barry Lau 

Fujian Fellowship Lead Vacant 

Outreach Co-Ordinator Brother Wenzhong Zhang 

Prayer Ministry Sister Xiaohua Lin 

Children Ministry 

Sister Hinda Koon 

Sister Miao Zhao 

Sister Xiaomei Zhang  

Hospitality Co-Ordinator Sister Lin Yu 

Student Ministry 
Brother Yuan Xun Xiao 

Brother Lei Ye 

Youth Ministry Sister Hilda Koon 

Worship Ministry Sister Wei Li 

GDPR Lead Sister Miao Zhao 

 

  



Altrincham Congregation 

 

Representative in Church Council Brother Baoqiang Guo  

Chairperson Brother Hongzhi Ding  

Vice Chairperson Brother Changgang Li 

Treasurer  Sister Xieping Li  

Worship Co-Ordinator  Sister Xiying Sun  

Outreach Co-Ordinator  Brother Wenfeng Xiao  

Youth Sunday School Co-Ordinator Brother Fangtao Dai 

Church Life Brother Zhuxiang Nie 

Fellowship Brother Chuanji Zhou 

Teaching Brother Jianguo Zhou 

Children Sunday School Co-Ordinator  Sister Xiufen Zhang 

Church Life  Brother Renshan He 
Sister Xiaohong Zhang 
Sister Fang Lin 
Sister Yichun Lu 
Sister Huiru Song 
Sister Jianrong Li 

Sister Shirlyn Chee 

Ex-Officio  

 

Elder Yeng Shiong Ang  

Co-worker Sister Qingxin 

 

  



Departments 
 

Administration Department 

 

Department Co-Ordinator Brother Chris Tang 

Church Secretary Vacant 

Church Treasurer Brother Kenny Ng 

Congregation General Duties  

Eternal Grace Congregation 

Afternoon Congregation 

Family Congregation 

7:15 Congregation 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

Brother Marcus Luk 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Sister Amanda Teng 

Vacant 

Congregation Secretaries 

Eternal Grace Congregation 

Afternoon Congregation 

Family Congregation 

7:15 Congregation 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Sister Chia Wei Koh 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Congregation Treasurer 

Eternal Grace Congregation 

Afternoon Congregation 

Family Congregation 

7:15 Congregation 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Vacant 

Brother Barry Lau 

Ex-Officio 
Senior Pastor Kim Lau 

Elder Eric Keasberry 

 

Children & Youth Department 

 

Department Co-Ordinator Pastor Kenneth Kwok (Acting) 

Chinese Class Co-Ordinator & 

Examinations Officer 
Brother Koon Ming Leung 

Bible Class Co-Ordinators Brother Patrick Ho 

Youth Group Co-Ordinator Brother Arthur Koon 

 

Mission Department 

 

Department Co-Ordinator Senior Pastor Kim Lau (Acting) 

Outreach Co-Ordinators 

Eternal Grace Congregation 

Afternoon Congregation 

Family Congregation 

7:15 Congregation 

Mandarin Congregation 

 

Brother Hongjian Luo 

Vacant 

Brother Chun Seng Lee 

Brother John Lin 

Brother Wenfeng Xiao 

Ex-Officio 
Pastor Kenneth Kwok 

Pastor Gary Wong 
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THE MANCHESTER CHINESE CHRISTIAN CHURCH
曼徹斯特華人基督教會
TRUSTEES’ ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30TH SEPTEMBER 2019
信託人週年報告

The trustees are pleased to present their annual report for the year ended 30th September 2019. 

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the charity’s trust deed, the Charities 
Act 2011 and Accounting and Reporting by Charities: Statement of Recommended Practice applicable to 
charities preparing their accounts in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the 
UK and Republic of Ireland published (FRS 102) (effective 1st January 2015).

OBJECTIVES AND ACTIVITIES
Constitution and objects
The objects of the charity are to advance the Christian religion in accordance with the doctrinal basis 
stated in the constitution in particular among persons of the Chinese race in Manchester and the 
surrounding area.

Public Benefit
The Trustees are aware of the Charity Commission guidance on public benefit. The work of the charity 
and the funds it raises are wholly directed towards furthering the aims and objectives set out on page 1 
and the trustees are therefore of the view that the charity satisfies the criteria laid down to meet the 
public benefit test.

Grant making policy
The Charity makes a limited number of grants to other charitable organisations and in some instances to 
individuals, in accordance with the budget agreed by members at the Annual General Meeting. Other 
grants may be made from time to time as requested by members or in response to emergencies which 
arise from time to time.

ACHIEVEMENTS AND PERFORMANCE
We had set back in the search of church building with three unsuccessful bids in last 12 months. We 
were therefore left without a permanent home in the city centre. Hence our three city centre based 
congregations are in rented buildings. Having said that though, these three congregations have settled 
in rather quickly in their newly found home. In addition, our Chinese and Sunday school ministry 
managed to find alternative accommodations for these ministries at the cost of substantially increased 
expenditure for rental purposes.  We had a new city centred based office (rented for a 5-year contract) 
as well. We are thankful that church members have continued to support the church spending and has 
been able to shoulder this added financial burden.

The church continued to consolidate the work among Mandarin speaking Chinese, whilst continuing to 
work among the local Cantonese Chinese population and the second-generation Chinese families. We 
are delighted to make appointments with our new assistant minister to our Cantonese ministry. We 
have also appointed our new administrator. In addition, we had also appointed a new children minister. 
Sunday school continued to play an important role with Bible and Chinese classes. 
The church currently runs seven services in five different premises in Greater Manchester. Our weekly 
free advice session for people with day to day needs have been restarted in our new city centre church 
office. The service has been well received by the community. We have continued to visit homeless 
people in Manchester on a regular basis and have supported a food bank in south Manchester. The 
English evening congregation has forged a strong link with a Christian orphanage in north Thailand and 
Burma.

The other very important development is the Church constitution review. This has taken us sometime 

A1.1



THE MANCHESTER CHINESE CHRISTIAN CHURCH
曼徹斯特華人基督教會
TRUSTEES’ ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30TH SEPTEMBER 2019
信託人週年報告

FINANCIAL REVIEW
Total income for the year was £381,755 (2018: £459,905) of which £80,933 (2018: £125,491), related to 
funding for projects upon which restrictions are placed. Total expenditure for the year was
£352,786 (2018: £371,996), leaving a surplus of £81,658 (2018: Surplus £87,909).

At 30th September 2019 the charity’s reserves stood at £1,528,953 (2018: £1,443,191) of which
£601,055 (2018: £584,386) represented restricted funds.

RISK MANAGEMENT
The main risks to which the charity is exposed as identified by the Trustees have been considered and 
systems have been established to mitigate those risks.

RESERVES POLICY
It is the policy of the charity to maintain unrestricted funds, which are free reserves at a level which will 
allow the charity to cover redundancy costs provision and continue its activities for three months should 
no further funding be received.

At the end of the financial year, excluding tangible fixed assets, the unrestricted funds totalled £107,823.

The charity requires £30,747 for redundancy provision, plus £33,253 for running costs.

PLANS FOR THE FUTURE
We are grateful to our members for their generous financial support over the years. This year the balance 
sheet of the church showed a surplus but we are mindful that we will need to do more to complete our 
building project. We will also actively recruit up to 3 new staff to strengthen our ministry and service to 
the community.

STRUCTURE, GOVERNANCE AND MANAGEMENT
The Manchester Chinese Christian Church is a registered charity, number 500562 formed on 7th
December 1970. The Governing Document is a constitution adopted on 4th October 1970 and amended 
6th June 1976 and further amended on February 1984.

The trustees are the members of the Church Council which comprises of the Pastors for the time being, 
elders, officers, and Church co-ordinators as appointed by the members in the general meeting, together 
with a limited number of members co-opted by council from among the membership of the Church. The 
terms of office vary from one year for officers to five years for pastors. Church council meets at least four 
times a year. Day to day activity is supervised by departmental and congregational committees led by a 
departmental co-ordinator or a Pastor who is a council member (and hence a trustee).

Regular services are held on Sundays in Chinese (Cantonese and Mandarin) and in English. Local and 
student fellowships and prayer meetings are held midweek. Sunday school and Youth Group provide 
both Bible teaching and Chinese language classes.

The charity co-operates with other churches in the Manchester area as a member of Network, and also 
supports the work of United in the City.
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THE MANCHESTER CHINESE CHRISTIAN CHURCH
曼徹斯特華人基督教會
TRUSTEES’ ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30TH SEPTEMBER 2019
信託人週年報告

信託人提交截至2019年9月30日止年度的週年報告。
財務報表是按照慈善機構的信託契約、2011《慈善法》和慈善機構的會計和報告編制的: 根據有
關慈善機構編寫帳戶的建議做法的說明適用于英國和愛爾蘭共和國的財務報告標準公佈 (FRS 102) 
(有效 2015年1月1日)。

目標和活動

憲法和物件

該慈善機構的宗旨是按照憲章中所述的教義基礎, 特別是在曼徹斯特華人和周邊地區的人之間推
進基督教信仰。

公共利益

信託人知悉慈善委員會有關公眾利益的指引。慈善機構的工作及所籌得的款項, 完全是為了進一
步推動本頁所載的目標, 因此, 信託人認為慈善機構符合公眾利益測試所訂下的準則。

贈款制定政策

該慈善機構根據會員在年會上商定的預算, 向其他慈善組織提供有限數量的贈款, 在某些情況下向
個人捐款。其他補助金可不時按會員的要求或因應不時出現的緊急情況而作出。

成就和表現

在過去的一年中，教會在購買建築物的三次投標皆終告失敗,，所以我們仍然在市中心裏沒有一個
永久的會址。教會其中的三個堂會均要在市中心租用地方聚會。話雖如此，這三個堂會仍然能夠

迅速地在它們所租用的地方安頓下來。此外，主日學中文及聖經班亦找到了新的地方，不過租金

的支出比以前有大幅度的增加。教會亦在市中心租了一個辦工室，租約為期五年。我們感謝弟兄

姊妹們在金錢上不斷的努力付出，承擔了教會的經濟負擔。

教會繼續鞏固向操國語的華人的事工，同時亦繼續發展向本地操廣東話的華人和第二代華人家庭

的事工。我們很榮幸能聘請了一位粵語堂的同工，和一位行政主任。此外，我們亦聘請了一位兒

童事工的同工。中文班及聖經班繼續是主日學裏非常重要的事工。教堂目前在大曼徹斯特區中在

五個不同地點進行七堂崇拜。每週為有日常需要的人免費提供的諮詢服務亦在位於市中心的教會

辦公室中重新開始，這項服務也得到社區的好評。我們繼續定期探訪在曼城的露宿者，並支持了

曼城南部的一家食物銀行。英語晚堂與位於泰國北部和緬甸的一個基督教孤兒院建立了深厚的聯

繫。

教會另一個非常重要的發展就是重寫教會會章。這項目花了我們一段時間，我們終於可以在本年

度的會員大會上進行投票。會章重寫小組不懈努力，以確保我們現在能擁有最新的中英文版本。

我們感謝他們的辛勤工作和貢獻。

財務審查

該年的總收入為£381,755 (2018: £459,905) 其中£80,933 (2018: £125,491), 與被限制的專案的資金有
關。該年的總支出為£352,786 (2018: £371,996), 剩餘的£81,658 (2018 剩餘: £87,909)。
在 2019年9月30日, 慈善機構的準備金為£1,528,953 (2018: £1,443,191) 其中£601,055 (2018: £584,38
6) 代表了限制性資金。

風險管理

該慈善機構所面臨的主要風險是由受託人確定的, 並已建立系統以減輕這些風險。
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儲備金政策

該慈善機構的政策是維持不受限制的資金, 這儲備金將允許慈善機構支付遣散費, 並在不收到進一
步資金的情況下繼續其活動三月。

在財政年度結束時, 不包括有形固定資產, 無限制資金總計£107,823。該慈善機構需要提供£30747 
應付裁員, 另加£33253 的運營費用。

未來計畫

我們感謝弟兄姊妹們多年來的慷慨奉獻。雖然教會在本年度的帳目顯示了盈餘，但我們要意識到

我們仍將需要付出更多的努力來完成我們的建堂計劃。我們還需積極招聘多達三名的新員工，以

鞏固教會的事工和對社區的服務。

結構、治理和管理

曼徹斯特華人基督教會是一個註冊慈善機構, 編號500562成立于1970年12月7日。管理檔是1970年1
0月4日通過的一項憲章, 1976年6月6日修正, 並于1984年2月進一步修訂。
信託人是由執事會成員在大會中委任，包括牧師、長老、職員、執事和堂委, 以及由執事會在教會
會員之中增選有限數目的成員。任期不等，由職員的任期為一年,至牧師的任期為五年。執事會每
年至少舉行四次會議。日常各樣活動由執事或堂委監督各部門或堂委會, 各部門或堂委會則由身為
執事會成員 (因此是信託人)的部長或牧師帶領。

定期服務在星期日以中文 (粵語和普通話) 及英文進行。本地和學生團契及禱告會在週中舉行。主
日學和華少團提供聖經教導和中文班。

本教會作為Network的成員,與曼徹斯特地區的其他教會合作, 同時也支援United in the City的工作。
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REFERENCE AND ADMINISTRATIVE DETAILS  參考和管理詳細資訊
Name名稱

Charity Number 
慈善機構編號

Graham Wright B A (Hons), FCA DChA,
c/o LCVS 

151 Dale Street, 

Liverpool, 

L2 2AH

CAF Bank Limited
Kings Hill

Kent

ME19 4TA

Signed on behalf of the Trustees

………………………………………………

Y S Ang

Trustee

Date: …………………………. 

J Yoong 張翁慧玲姊妹 (Cantonese Congregation Co-ordinator 粵語堂執事Term started 
11th January 2019 二零㇐九年㇐月十㇐日上任)    

Address & Office 
地址及辦公室

100 Yarburgh Street

Whalley Range

Bankers 銀行  

Trustees 信託人 During the year members of the Board of Trustees were as follows 執事會成員如下:
J Lay 雷柏園⾧老 (Elder/Chairman教會⾧老/執事會主席) 

E Keasberry 祈仁耀⾧老 (Elder教會⾧老) 

Y S Ang 洪榮雄⾧老 (Elder 教會⾧老) 

K R Lau 劉健志牧師 (Senior Pastor 主任牧師) 

K C C Kwok 郭志忠牧師 (Pastor 牧師) 

G K W Wong 黃國華牧師 (Pastor 牧師) 

E Chung 鍾怡安姊妹 (Secretary教會文書 Term ended 31st December 2018 
二零㇐八年十二月三十㇐日任期屆滿)

A Chung 鍾瑜榮弟兄 (Cantonese Congregation Co-ordinator 粵語堂執事) 

L Lee 李立偉弟兄 (English Congregation Co-ordinator英語堂執事Term ended 31st 
December 2018 二零㇐八年十二月三十㇐日任期屆滿) 

Independent Examiner 
審核

B Guo 郭寶強弟兄 (Mandarin Altrincham Congregation Co-ordinator 國語Altrincham堂執事)

K Lau 劉君輝弟兄 (Mandarin Congregation Co-ordinator 國語堂執事Term ended 31st 
December 2018 二零㇐八年十二月三十㇐日任期屆滿)

G Zhao 趙淼姊妹 (Mandarin Congregation Co-ordinator 國語堂執事Term ended 31st 
December 2018 二零㇐八年十二月三十㇐日任期屆滿)

B C Sai 史鎮銓弟兄 (English 715 Congregation Co-ordinator英語715堂執事 Term ended 
31st December 2018 二零㇐八年十二月三十㇐日任期屆滿)

J F Chen 陳建鋒弟兄 (Mandarin Congregation Co-ordinator 國語堂執事 Term started 1st 
January 2019 二零㇐九年㇐月㇐日上任)

J Y Tsang 曾隽彥弟兄 (English 715 Congregation Co-ordinator英語715堂執事 Term started 
1st January 2019 ended 23rd July 2019 二零㇐九年㇐月㇐日上任，七月廿三日離任)

Manchester

M16 7EH

Manchester Chinese Christian Church 曼徹斯特華人基督教會

500562

J Li 邱李惠霞姊妹 (Cantonese Congregation Co-ordinator 粵語堂執事)    

S Pan 潘雅韵⾧老 (Elder 教會⾧老) 

Kenny Ng 吳錦龍弟兄 (Treasurer 教會財政)

C Tang 鄧樺謙弟兄 (Admin Dept Co-ordinator 行政部部⾧)
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Notes
Unrestricted 

Funds
Restricted 

Funds
Total Funds Total Funds

注釋 無限制資金 有限制資金 總資金 總資金

2019 2019 2019 2018

£ £ £ £

Income and endowments from : 收入和捐贈

Donations and legacies 捐助和遺產 2a 285,376 30,777 316,153 362,755

Charitable activities 慈善活動 2b 49,907 49,907 87,627

Investments 投資 2c 6,116 248 6,365 514

Other income 其他收入 2d 9,329 9,329 9,009

Total Income 總收入 300,822 80,933 381,755 459,905

Expenditure on: 支出

Charitable activities 慈善用途 3.1 272,964 45,559 318,523 338,653

Gifts and Donations 對外捐獻 3.2 0 35,899 35,899 35,491

Total expenditure 總支出 272,964 81,458 354,422 374,144

Net (expenditure)/income 淨 (支出)/收入 27,858 (525) 27,333 85,761

Gains on revaluation of fixed assets 固定資產重估收益

Transfers

Transfer between funds 款項調動 0 0 0 0

Net movement in funds 淨款項調動 27,858 (525) 27,333 85,761

Total funds brought forward 年初資金 7 - 9 927,898 601,055 1,528,953 1,443,191

Total funds carried forward 年結資金 7 -9 955,756 600,530 1,556,286 1,528,952
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Notes 2019 2018

£ £

Fixed assets 固定資產

Tangible fixed assets 有形固定資產 4 367,790 378,462

Current assets 流動資產

Debtors 債務人 5 107,876 90,036

Cash at bank and in hand 銀行存款和現金 1,114,344 1,083,429

Total current assets 資產總值 1,222,220 1,173,465

Current liabilities 流動負債

Creditors: amounts falling due within one year 6 (33,724) (22,976)

債權人: 金額在㇐年內到期
Net current assets 1,188,496 1,150,489

淨流動資產

Total assets less current liabilities 1,556,286 1,528,951

總資產減去流動負債

Funds : 資金

Restricted funds 有限制用途資金 7, 9 600,530 601,054

Unrestricted funds 無限制用途資金 7, 8

General fund 日常奉獻 453,450 415,144

Designated fund 指定奉獻 502,306 512,753

1,556,286 1,528,951

Approved by the Trustees on 9 November 2019

and signed on their behalf by

Y S Ang

Trustee
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1. Accounting Policies會計政策

Basis of accounting會計基礎
The accounts have been prepared under the historical cost convention with items recognised at cost or transaction 
value unless otherwise stated in the relevant note(s) to these accounts. The financial statements have been prepared 
in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice: Accounting and Reporting by Charities (Sorp 2015), in 
accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS102) (effective 1st

January 2015), and the Charities Act 2011.
這些帳目是根據《歷史成本公約》編制的, 但以成本或交易價值確認的專案除外, 除非這些帳戶的有關說明中
另有說明。財務報表是按照建議做法的說明編寫的: 慈善機構會計和報告 (Sorp 2015), 按照適用于英國和愛爾
蘭共和國 (FRS102) 的財務報告標準 (生效 2015年1月1日) 和慈善行動2011。

Funds Accounting資金核算
Unrestricted funds are the charity’s free reserves available for the trustees to distribute in accordance with the 
charitable company’s charitable objectives. 
無限制的資金是慈善機構的免費儲備, 可供受託人按照慈善公司的慈善目標分配。
Restricted funds are subject to specific restrictive conditions imposed by the donor.  All restricted funds are 
accounted for as restricted income and expenditure for the purposes is charged to the fund. 
受限制的資金受制于捐助者強加的具體限制性條件。所有受限制的資金都記作限制性收入, 支出用於該基金。

Income recognition收入確認
All income is recognised once the charity has entitlement to the income, there is sufficient certainty of receipt and so 
it is probable that the income will be received, and the amount of income receivable can be measured reliably.
Donations and legacies comprise of donations, offering and general grants which are recognised in the accounts 
when received, with the exception of known legacies which are accounted for when their receipt is certain.
Income from charitable activities is recognised on an accruals basis.  Grants receivable are recognised on the date on 
which their unconditional payment is confirmed by the donor.
Income from investment relates to bank interest received and is recognised when the amount is certain. 
Other Income relates to rental income and is recognised when the amount is certain.
當慈善機構有權獲得收入時, 所有收入都被確認, 有足夠的收據確定性, 因此很可能會收到收入, 並且可以可靠
地衡量收入的數額。

捐款和遺贈包括在收到時在帳目中確認的捐贈、要約和一般贈款, 但已知的遺贈除外, 但其收據是確定的。
慈善活動的收入應按應計的方式予以確認。應收贈款應在其無條件付款由捐助方確認之日確認。

從投資中獲得的收益與銀行的利息有關, 當金額確定時, 即被確認。
其他收入與租金收入有關, 並在數額確定時予以確認。

Expenditure recognition支出確認
Liabilities are recognised as soon as there is a legal or constructive obligation committing the charity to that 
expenditure, it is probable that settlement will be required and the amount of the obligation can be measured 
reliably.
All expenditure is accounted for on an accruals basis. All expenses, including support costs and governance costs, are 
allocated or apportioned to the applicable expenditure headings in the Statement of Financial Activities. Support and 
governance costs are applied to unrestricted funds unless specifically included in the restrictions, as specified by the 
donor. 
Cost of charitable activities relate to the operation of the charity comprising of direct charitable expenditure to meet 
the objectives of the charity.  Support and governance costs relate to the management and operation of the 
organisation and also compliance with constitutional and statutory requirements in producing the annual report.  
These are dealt with in the Statement of Financial Activities when payment has been approved by the charity.
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1. Accounting Policies會計政策

一旦有法律或推定義務對該項開支作出承諾, 就應立即確認負債, 很可能需要解決, 並且可以可靠地衡量債務的
數額。

所有支出都按應計制入帳。所有費用, 包括支助費用和管理費用, 都在財務活動說明中分配或分攤給適用的支
出標題。支助和管理費用適用于無限制資金, 除非在捐助者規定的限制中具體列入。
慈善活動的費用涉及慈善機構的運作, 包括直接的慈善開支, 以達到慈善機構的目標。支助和管理費用與本組
織的管理和運作有關, 並符合編制年度報告的憲法和法定要求。這些都是在金融活動的聲明中處理的, 當付款
已被慈善機構批准

Fixed Assets固定資產
Capital expenditure is stated in the balance sheet at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is provided to 
write off the cost of each asset over its expected useful life as below:
資本支出在資產負債表中以成本減去累積折舊的比例表述。折舊是為了登出每項資產的成本超過其預期的使

用年限如下:
Freehold property and improvements 不動產和改善 2.5% reducing balance basis減少平衡基礎
Leasehold Improvements 租賃改善 2% reducing balance basis減少平衡基礎
Equipment 器材 15% reducing balance basis減少平衡基礎
Motor Vehicle 小巴 25% reducing balance basis減少平衡基礎

Taxation稅收
Income and gains are exempt from taxation as they are applied for charitable purposes only. The charity benefits 
from various exemptions from taxation afforded by tax legislation and is not liable to corporation tax on income or 
gains falling within those exemptions. The charity is not able to recover Value Added Tax. Expenditure is recorded in 
the accounts inclusive of VAT.
收入和收益是免稅的, 因為它們只適用于慈善目的。慈善機構受益于稅收立法所提供的各種免稅, 不承擔公司
對收入或收益的免稅。這個慈善機構無法收回加值稅。支出記入包括加值稅在內的帳戶中。
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2. Income and endowments from  收入和捐贈
Unrestricted Restricted 2019 2018

Funds Funds Total Total

無限制資金 有限制資金 總資金 總資金

2019 2019 2019 2018

a. Voluntary Income 自由捐助收入            £            £            £            £

Donations – Building Fund 建堂奉獻 0 6,855 6,855 7,142

Donations – Compassion 助養兒童 0 1,331 1,331 710

Donations – General Offering 日常奉獻 229,861 0 229,861 234,942

Gift Aid 慈善捐款補助 38,149 5,143 43,292 88,924

Donations – Mission Fund 宣教奉獻 0 10,570 10,570 4,497

Donations – Sunday School 主日學 12,387 0 12,387 9,140

Donations – Other 其他奉獻 4,649 6,878 11,527 16,524

Holy Communion offering 聖餐奉獻 330 0 330 876

NEEC 北英倫春令會 41,503 41,503 54,408

Total 共 285,376 72,280 357,656 417,163

b. Charitable activities 慈善用途            £            £            £            £

Fundraising 建堂籌款 8,404 8,404 33,219

0 8,404 8,404 33,219

C. Investments 投資            £            £            £            £

Bank interest 銀行利息 6,116 248 6,365 514

6,116 248 6,365 514

d. Other income 其他收入            £            £            £            £

Rental income 租金收入 9,329 9,329 9,009

Gain on disposal of tangible asset 賣出資產的收益

9,329 0 9,329 9,009

Total income 總收入 300,822 80,933 381,755 459,905
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3.1 Expenditure on: charitable activities 支出: 慈善用途

To advance the Christian religion of the Chinese 
race in Manchester and the surrounding area
在曼徹斯特和周邊地區向中國種族推進基督教信仰

a. Analysed as follows 分析如下:

2019 2018

Direct charitable expenditure 直接慈善支出:                 £                 £

Missions outreach 宣教事工 4265 1,409            

Sunday school 主日學 4316 5,666            

Worship costs 崇拜 1671 1,951            

Venue hire 場地租用 78740 42,378          

Theological fund 神學基金 0 2,000            

NEEC 北英倫春令會 43444 49,298          

Donations and gifts 對外捐贈 35899 35,491          

168,335        138,193        

Support & governance costs 支援及監管成本:                 £                 £

Staff salary costs 同工薪金 107035 147,034        

Travel expenses 交通支出 12208 8,756            

Office costs 辦公室費用 2196 3,246            

Pension Contributions 退休金供款 2834 1,152            

Ex Gratia 特惠金 0 2,000            

Premises Costs 樓宇費用 15189 17,331          

Training 培訓 1446.51 1,224            

Advertising (Herald) 號角廣告費用 1536 1,536            

Insurance 保險 1301 1,259            

Sundry expenses 雜項費用 18327.51 10,963          

Motor expenses 小巴費用 3048 2,942            

Bank Charges 銀行費用 210 190               

Professional fees 專業費用 1980 23,141          

Payroll fees 工資計算費用 632 548               

Accountancy 會計 5666 1,200            

Depreciation 折舊 12478 13,429          

186,087        235,951        

Total expenditure on charitable activities 總慈善支出 354,422        374,144        

£81,458 (2018: £110,025) of the above expenditure is restricted expenditure.
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3.1 Expenditure on: charitable activities 支出: 慈善用途

b. Staff Costs  職員薪俸

2019 2018

£ £

Gross wages and salaries 工資和薪金毛額 106,222        137,578        

Social security costs 社會保障費用 5,450            7,496            

Pension Contribution 退休金供款 1,246            1,152            

Ex Gratia 特惠金 -                   2,000            

112,918        148,226        

The above staff costs figure includes remuneration of 4 trustees/pastors totalling £76,458 who 
are pastors this remuneration is not for serving as trustee (2018: £90676). 

c. Particulars of employees 雇員詳情: 

Average number of employees during the year, calculated on the basis of full-time equivalents, 
was as follows 在這一年中, 按全職等值計算的雇員平均人數如下:

2019 2018

Pastors 牧師 3 4

Other admin 其他同工 2 4

5 8

No out of pocket expenses were reimbursed to trustees in the year (2018: £nil) 
在本年度內, 未有任何開支被發還予信託人

上述職員薪俸數字位包括四位信託人/牧師的薪酬，共計£76458英鎊， 他們是受薪牧師，

這報酬並不是因為他們作為信託人 (2018: £90676)。
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3.2 ANALYSIS OF GIFTS AND DONATIONS 其他及對外捐獻支出分析 2019 2018

£ £

a) Institutions for world mission: 宣教機構

Alexandria Lighthouse 亞歷山大書室 6,000 6,000

Barnabas Fund 巴拿巴基金 1733 -                   

Barnabus (Manchester) 巴拿巴士 (曼城) 300 741

Bridging the Gap 食物銀行 1,064 -                   

Chinese Overseas Christian Mission 基督教華僑佈道會 4,670 4,000

CCREF 餐福 500 500

Compassion UK 英國助養兒童 1,200 1,200

Disasters Emergency Committee 賑災基金 620

Food Bank 食物銀行 -                   2,594            

Grace International Church 恩典國際基督教會 -                   210               

H2O Charity Thailand 泰國孤兒院 -                   2,350

Hardship 慈惠 4,197 -                   

Hope Station Christian Centre 心靈朌望 -                   654               

NEEC 北英倫春令會 -                   2,500            

OMF International 海外基督使團 500 300

Open Door 敞開的門 300 2,541            

Salvation Army 救世軍賑災基金 2,916 -                   

Tear Fund 淚基金 300 300

24,299 23,891

b) Individuals: 個人

Miss Sheila Reid - Missionary 韋詩樂宣教士 6,100 6,100

Rev & Mrs Paul Wood - Missionary 林保羅牧師夫婦 5,500 5,500

11,600 11,600

35,899 35,491
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4. Tangible Fixed Assets 有形固定資產

Freehold Leasehold Equipment Motor Van Total

Property and Property and

Improvements Improvements
永久物業和改

善

非永久物業和改

善 器材 小巴 總數

Cost and Revaluation 成本和重估: £ £ £ £ £

Balance As at 01 October 2018 年初值 325,000 85,223 40,896 56,443 507,562

Disposals 賣掉/丟棄 0

Revaluation 重估 0

Additions in the year 年內增補 0 0 1,806 0 1,806

Balance As at 30 September 2019 年終值 325,000 85,223 42,702 56,443 509,368

Depreciation 折舊:

Balance As at 01 October 2018 年初值 16,047 31,675 35,117 46,263 129,102

Disposals 賣掉/丟棄 0

Revaluation 重估 0

Charge for the year 本年折舊 7,724 1,071 1,138 2,545 12,478

Balance As at 30 September 2019 年終值 23,771 32,746 36,255 48,808 141,580

Net Book Value 賬面淨值:

Balance As at 30th September 2018 去年終值 308,953 53,548 5,779 10,180 378,460

Balance As at 30 September 2019 本年終值 301,230 52,477 6,447 7,635 367,789

The property 234 Kings Road, Chorlton was donated to the church in the late 1980’s no official valuation has been 
completed for this property

A revaluation of freehold property 234 Kings Road, Chorlton was carried out by the trustees ae 30th September 2016.  
The valuation was based on knowledge of a recent sale of a property in a similar area.  The trustees believe the value 

of the property as at 30th September 2016 is not materially different from the value included in the accounts.

位於234 Kings 
Road的物業是在1980代末期捐贈給教會的，當時教會並沒有正式為這幢物業進行估價。信仛人於2016年9月30日進行估 價, 
這估值是根據最近在類似地區所出售的物業而推算出來的。 信託人相信於2016年9月30日的物業估值, 與帳目內所列出的價值並 
無重大分別。
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5. Debtors 
債務人 2019 2018

£ £

Prepayments 預付款 20,518 3,113

Other Debtors 其他債務人 87,358 86,923

Total 總值 107,876 90,036

6. Creditors: Amounts falling due within one year 
債權人: 一年內到期的金額 2019 2018

£ £

Creditors 債權人 17,849 11,222           

Accruals 應計支出 15,875 11,754           

Total 總值 33,724           22,976           

7. Analysis of Net Assets between Funds 
資產淨值分析 Tangible Fixed Net Current Total

Assets Assets

有形固定資產 淨流動資產 總數

Unrestricted Funds 無限制用途資金 £ £ £

General Fund 日常奉獻 453,450 453,450

Designated Funds 指定奉獻 367,789 134,517 502,306

367,789 587,966 955,756

Restricted Funds 有限制用途基金

Barnabus Fund 巴拿巴士 802 802

Building Fund 建堂基金 574,471 574,471

Hardship 慈惠 591 591

Compassion Fund 助養兒童基金 5,749 5,749

Gifts and Donation 對外捐獻 13,942 13,942

NEEC 北英倫春令會 (1,941) (1,941)

Mission Fund 宣教基金 6,890 6,890

OMF 海外基督使團 25 25

0 600,530 600,530

Totals 總值 367,789 1,188,496 1,556,286
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8. Unrestricted Funds 無限制用途資金

Balance at Incoming Outgoing Revenue Balance at

01 Oct 18 Resources Resources Transfers 30 Sep 19

年初額 收入 支出 轉帳 年終額
£ £ £ £ £

General Fund 日常奉獻 415,144 298,394 (260,088) 0 453,450

Designated Funds - 指定奉獻

Tangible Assets 固定資產 378,461 1,806 (12,478) 367,789

Communion offering 聖餐奉獻 1,224 399 (398) 0 1,225

Funeral 葬禮 0 223 0 0 223

Uncle Alfred's China Film Project 中國電影計劃 1,443 0 0 0 1,443

Development Fund 發展事工基金 16,185 0 0 0 16,185

Reserved Fund 儲備金 115,440 0 0 0 115,440

927,898 300,822 (272,964) 0 955,756

General Fund - This fund is used to finance the charity’s general activities and core costs as 
outlined in the Trustees’ Report.
日常奉獻 - 該基金用於資助慈善機構的一般活動和核心成本，這已在信託人報告中概述了。

 
Designated Funds 指定資金

聖餐奉獻 - 聖餐主日 (每月一次) 特別收集的捐款會專門用於以下四個指定用途。請參閱下表:

Feb/Jun/Oct

二、六、十月

Operation Mobilisation

世界動員會

中國電影計劃 - 於卅多年前成立, 是一個歷史性的計劃。 我們將向慈善委員會申請改變這個基金的用途。

發展基金 - 支助在教會內外新建立的事工發展

Reserves fund – A provision for redundancy and running costs.
儲備金 - 一項關於裁員和運行費用的規定。

Movements in the Year

Communion offering - donations collected on a holy communion Sunday (once a month) specifically for the 4 designations. 
See the table below:

HOLY COMMUNION 聖餐

Apr/Aug/DecMar/Jul/NovJan/May/Sep

一、五、九月 三、七、十一月 四、八、十二月

Overseas 
Missionary 
Fellowship

Tear Fund Theological Fund

海外基督使團 淚基金 神學基金

China Film Project – Set up more than 30 years ago and is a historical project.  We are going to apply to Charity Commission 
to change the use of this fund.

Development Fund – to support the development of emerging ministries of new developments in established ministries, both 
inside and outside the church.
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9. Restricted Funds 有限制用途資金

Balance at Incoming Outgoing Revenue Balance at

01 Oct 18 Resources Resources Transfers 30 Sep 19

年初額 收入 支出 轉帳 年終額
£ £ £ £ £

Barnabus Fund 802 0 0 802

Building Fund 建堂基金 558,528 18,058 (2,115) 574,471

Hardship 慈惠 591 0 591

Compassion 助養兒童 5,345 1,604 (1,200) 5,749

Gifts and Donations 對外捐獻 29,502 7,539 (23,099) 0 13,942

NEEC 北英倫春令會 0 41,503 (43,444) (1,941)

Mission Fund 宣教基金 6,261 12,229 (11,600) 0 6,890

OMF International 海外基督使團 25 0 25

601,055 80,933 (81,458) 0 600,530

這些款項的使用是由信託人委員會為慈善目的而酌情決定的, 款額如下:

巴拿巴基金 - 巴拿巴基金的主要事工是向一些因信仰而遭受歧視、壓迫和迫害的基督徒提供財政支援。

Building Fund – this is to be utilised for the building of the church premises in Manchester City Centre.
建堂基金 - 這基金將會被用來在曼徹斯特市中心建設教會會址 。

助養兒童基金 - 這基金是為救濟貧困, 向為幫助世界上貧困人民的慈善機構提供支援。

Mission Fund – for the support of our overseas missionaries and other expenses relating to missions.
宣教基金 - 支助我們的海外傳教士和其他有關宣教事工的其他費用。

海外基督使團 (OMF) - 海外基督使團 (OMF) 的願景是看到教會鼓勵和支援建立東亞區的信徒社區

Open Door - is an international ministry serving persecuted Christians and churches worldwide.
敞開的門 - 是一個世界性的事工，幫助受迫害的基督徒和教會。

Movements in the Year

These are monies given to the Charity to be spent at the discretion of the Board of Trustees for specific charitable 
purposes, as follows: 

Barnabas fund - The main ministry of Barnabas Fund is to send financial support to projects which help Christians 
where they suffer discrimination, oppression and persecution as a consequence of their faith

Compassion Fund – for the relief of poverty for the public benefit, by the support of charities which are helping people 
in poverty throughout the world.

Overseas Missionary Fellowship (OMF) - The vision of Overseas Missionary Fellowship (OMF) is to see the church 
encourage and support the establishing of reproducing communities of believers in East Asia
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10. Guarantees and Other Financial Commitments 擔保和其他財政承諾

唯一的不可取消的財政承諾是教會中心與曼徹斯特市政府於1986年定期99年的租約。

11. Related Party Transactions 相關方交易

4 trustees are also pastors and received remuneration totalling  £76,458  (2018: £90,676)
4信託人同是牧師身份接受了報酬共計£76,458  (2018: £90,676)

The only financial commitments under non-cancellable operating leases will result in the payment of a peppercorn, 
being the annual sum due under a 99 year lease with The Council of Manchester dated 1986
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Unrestricted Restricted Total Total

Funds Funds 2019 2018

£ £ £ £

Incoming Resources 收入

Incoming resources from generated funds

Donations and Gift Aid 日常奉獻 285,376 30,777 316,153 362,755

Fundraising 建堂籌款 8,404 8,404 33,219

NEEC Income 北英倫春令會收入 41,503 41,503 54,408

Investment income 投資收入

Rental income 租金收入 9,329 0 9,329 9,009

Deposit accounts interest 銀行利息 6,116 248 6,365 514

Gain on disposal of tangible asset 賣出資產的收益

Total incoming resources 總收入 300,822 80,933 381,755 459,905

Resources Expended 支出

Direct Charitable expenditure 直接慈善用途支出

Mission  Outreach 宣教 - 佈道 4,265 0 4,265 1,409

Children & Youth - Sunday School 主日學/華少團 4,316 0 4,316 5,666

Sunday School - Venue Hire 租用學校 0 0 0 12,640

Mandarin Congregation - Training 國語堂培訓及其他 667 0 667 479

- Worship 國語堂崇拜 893 0 893 1,068

Cantonese Congregation - Training 粵語堂培訓 323 0 323 186

- Worship 粵語堂崇拜 320 0 320 471

English congregation - Training 英語堂培訓及其他 457 0 457 559

- Worship 英語堂崇拜 458 0 458 412

Community Services 社區服務 0 0 0 0

Theological fund 神學基金 0 0 0 2,000

Building fund project 建堂費用 0 1,980 1,980 23,141

Gifts and Donations 其他及對外捐獻 0 35,899 35,899 35,491

Support costs - Staff related costs 支持費用 - 同工相關費用

Staff salaries - Pastoral team 職員薪俸 87,183 0 87,183 116,605

Staff expenses - Pastoral team 職員支出 12,208 0 12,208 8,756

HMRC - PAYE & NIC 稅務 19,852 0 19,852 30,429

Payroll Fees 薪金計算費用 632 0 632 548

Pension Contribution 退休金供款 2,834 0 2,834 1,152

Ex Gratia 特惠金 0 0 0 2,000

Management & administration 行政支出

Premises - Upkeep & repairs 樓宇維修 10,748 0 10,748 8,760

Heat, light & water 水電煤 4,560 0 4,560 7,603

Rates 差餉 (119) 0 (119) 968

Rental for Mandarin Worship 國語堂崇拜租用教會 0 0 0 18,380

Venue Hire 堂址租金 78,740 0 78,740 11,358

Insurance 保險 1,301 0 1,301 1,259

Printing & stationery 影印文具 2,196 0 2,196 3,246

General administration/Sundry 行政 18,328 0 18,328 10,963

Advertising 廣告 1,536 0 1,536 1,536

Motor van expenses 小巴 3,048 0 3,048 2,942

Bank Charges 銀行收費 75 135 210 190

Depreciation of fixed assets 折舊 12,478 0 12,478 13,429

Governance costs 監管費

Independent Examination/Legal Fees 審核費 5,666 0 5,666 1,200

Other resources expended 0 0 0 0

NEEC Exp 北英倫春令會支出 0 43,444 43,444 49,298

Total resources expended 總支出 272,964 81,458 354,422 374,144

Net incoming/outgoing resources before transfers

年度淨額(支出)/收入 27,858 (525) 27,333 85,761

(This page does not form part of the statutory financial statements)
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Departmental Budgets & Expenditure 2018/19 BUDGET 18/19 ACTUAL 18/19 BUDGET 19/20

部門開支及財政預算 General Total

Fund Actual

EXPENDITURE 支出

Staff 職員

Salaries & Pension Contribution 職員薪俸及退休金 £157,136 £110,501 £205,900
Expenses 職員支出 £13,000 £12,208 £13,000

£170,136 £122,709 £218,900 103%
Admin 行政部

Church Properties / Rental Venue

Upkeep 樓宇維修及費用 £12,000 £10,748 £12,000
Heat, Light, Water 水電煤 £4,500 £4,559 £4,500
Insurance 保險 £1,397 £1,301 £1,397
Rates 差餉 -£120

Rental for Venue 堂址租金

Central Hall £0 £1,485 £0
Brunswick £12,240 £15,572 £12,240

Devonshire Road (Altrincham) £3,000 £3,300 £3,000
The Studio £19,500 £9,000 £0

Wing Yip £18,000 £13,360 £8,687
Salvation Army £10,400 £7,801 £10,400

Nexus Café £0 £4,290 £5,750
Venue hire (Barlow RC High School) £27,200 £23,932 £18,930
234 King's Road Maintenance 帝皇路住宅維修 £100 £0 £100

£108,337 £95,228 £77,004 100%

Audit/Legal Fees 審核費 £1,000 £5,666 £1,000
Printing & Stationery 影印文具 £2,500 £2,195 £2,500
General Admin 行政 £3,500 £10,791 £3,500
Herald 號角 £1,536 £0 £1,536
Bank charges 銀行收費 £200 £75 £200
Equipment 器材 £0 £0 £0

£8,736 £18,727 £8,736 100%
Motor Van Expenses

小巴 £4,000 £3,049 £4,000
£4,000 £3,049 £4,000 100%

Children & Youth

Sunday School / Youth Ministry 主日學/華少團 5000 £4,316 5000

£5,000 £4,316 £5,000 100%
Mission 宣教部

Mission Fund 宣教基金 £15,700 £11,600 £15,700
Outreach 宣教 - 佈道 £5,500 £5,745 £5,500

£21,200 £17,345 £21,200 100%
Mandarin Congregation 國語堂

Altrincham Altrincham堂
Training 培訓 £150 £687 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £375 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £728 £250
Jireh 以勒堂

Training 培訓 £150 £0 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £0 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £0 £250
Brunswick Brunswick堂
Training 培訓 £150 £30 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £518 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £99 £250

£3,000 £2,437 £3,000 100%
Cantonese Morning Congregation 粵語永恩堂

Training 培訓 £150 £83 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £163 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £648 £250

£1,000 £893 £1,000 100%
Cantonese Whalley Range Congregation 粵語午堂

Training 培訓 £150 £240 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £158 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £201 £250

£1,000 £599 £1,000 100%
English 715 Congregation 英語715堂

Training 培訓 £150 £159 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £300 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £244 £250

£1,000 £703 £1,000 100%
English Family Service Congregation 英語家庭崇拜堂

Training 培訓 £150 £299 £150
Worship 崇拜 £600 £158 £600
Miscellaneous 其他支出 £250 £4,093 £250

£1,000 £4,549 £1,000 100%
Theological Studies 神學基金 £0 £0 £0

£0 £0 £0
Hardship Fund 慈惠基金 £0 £4,197 £0

£0 £4,197 £0
Gifts & Donations 對外捐獻

Barnabas 巴拿巴 £1,733 £0
Barnabus (Manchester) 巴拿巴士 (曼城) £240 £300 £240
COCM 基督教華僑佈道會 £4,000 £4,000 £4,000
Open Doors 敞開之門 £300 £300 £0
OMF 海外宣教 £300 £500 £300
Tear Fund 淚基金 £300 £300 £300
CCREF 餐福 £500 £500 £500
Compassion UK 英國扶養兒童 £1,200 £1,200 £1,200
Alexandria Lighthouse Project 亞歷山大書室 £6,000 £6,000 £6,000
Others 其他 £1,000 £3,980 £1,000

£13,840 £18,813 £13,540 100%
Chinese Advice Centre 教會華人諮詢中心 £150 £45 £150

£150 £45 £150 100%

Total: £338,399 £293,609 Total: £355,530 102%

Building Fund Expenses 建堂基金支出 £2,115

£2,115

General Fund Total BudgetGeneral Fund Total Budget

1 x Senior Pastor 主任牧師 Pastor Kim
2 x Pastor 牧師 Pastors Kenneth & Gary
2 x FT Assist. Ministers 傳道人 Sherman & 
Qingxin
1 x FT Administrator 教會行政幹士
(employment to begin 11.2019) Aggie
1 x PT Church Administrator (PT 20 hrs/wk) 
兼職行政助理 (每星期二十小時) Marcus

+ 1 extra staff on staff level 6 (employment 
to begin 1.2020) & 1 extra staff on staff 
level 6 (employment to begin 4.2020) e.g. 
MC assistant minister & EC assistant 
minister

Inc. Employer's NIC & Pension. 僱主國家保



BUDGET 18/19 ACTUAL 18/19 BUDGET 19/20

General Total General Total General Total

Fund Fund Fund

INCOME 收入

Cantonese Congregation CS 粵語堂早堂 £34,500 £30,072 £35,000
Cantonese Congregation WR 粵語堂午堂 £52,500 £56,729 £60,000
English Congregation CS 英語堂晚堂 £32,500 £34,969 £35,000
English Congregation WR 英語堂早堂 £67,500 £62,202 £68,000
Mandarin Congregation Altrincham 國語堂Altrincham堂 £22,500 £15,677 £24,000
Mandarin Congregation Brunswick 國語堂Brunswick堂 £32,500 £27,536 £35,000
Mandarin Congregation Jireh Fellowship國語堂以勒團契 £8,000 £4,019 £8,000
General Offering (total) 日常奉獻 （共） £250,000 £231,203 £265,000
Gift Aid - reclaimable tax 立約奉獻回稅 £36,000 £38,861 £40,000

£286,000 £270,064 £305,000
Holy Communion Offering 聖餐奉獻 £250 £330 £250
Restricted Gift & Donations 餽贈/指定用途 £1,000 £6,878 £1,000
Mission Fund 宣教基金 £15,700 £10,571 £15,700
Compassion Fund 扶貧基金 £1,200 £1,331 £1,200
Sunday School Contributions 主日學 £10,000 £12,387 £10,000
Miscellaneous Income 其它 £1,000 £3,306 £1,000
Bank Accounts Interest 銀行利息 £9,000 £6,116 £7,000
234 King's Road 帝皇路住宅 £9,504 £9,329 £9,504

Total Income: £333,654 £320,313 £350,654
Development Fund 發展事工基金 £6,000 £6,000 £6,000

Grand Total: £339,654 £326,313 £356,654

Building Fund 建堂基金

Building Fund Offering 建堂奉獻 £15,259

Gift Aid - reclaimable tax 立約奉獻回稅 £4,431

Bank Accounts Interest 銀行利息 £248

£19,939


